

# AIMS K-12 COLLEGE PREP CHARTER DISTRICT

# STUDENT AND FAMILY HANDBOOK 2022-2023

AIMS COLLEGE PREP ELEMENTARY SCHOOL (GRADES K-5) AIMS COLLEGE PREP MIDDLE SCHOOL (GRADES 6-8) AIMS COLLEGE PREP HIGH SCHOOL (GRADES 9-12)

171 12TH STREET, OAKLAND, CA 94607 | TEL: 510-893-8701 | FAX: 510-893-0345 WWW.AIMSK12.ORG

# Table of Contents

1. INT	TRODUCTION1	
1.1.	Welcome Statement1	
1.2.	AIMS K12 College Prep Charter District1	
1.3.	AIMS K-12 History1	
1.4.	Mission Statement2	
1.5.	AIMS Credo2	
1.6.	AIMS Values2	
1.7.	AIMSTRONG	
1.8.	AIMS Model4	
2. SCI	HOOL INFORMATION AND PROCEDURES5	
2.1.	2020-21 Academic Calendar5	
2.2.	Leaving the School During the Day5	
2.3.	Visiting the School5	
2.4.	Emergency Contact Information -Online Form Needed5	
2.5.	Custodial Arrangements6	
2.6.	Enrollment	
2.7.	Confidentiality of Records7	
2.8.	Off-Campus Lunch Policy7	
2.9.	Lost & Found7	
3. SCI	HOOL POLICIES	
3.1.	Student Dress Code Policy8	
3.2.	Technology Policies	
3.3.	Textbooks/School Materials9	
3.4.	Parent Communication Policies9	
3.5.	Student Communication	
3.6.	Admissions Policy10	
3.7.	Parent Involvement Guidelines11	
3.8.	Harassment, Discrimination, and Bullying Policy13	
3.9.	Administrative Searches13	
3.10 Use of Student Images/ Schoolwork13		
3.11. Media and Special Projects14		
4. STU	JDENT ATTENDANCE	

4.1.	How to Report an Absence15
4.2.	Excused and Unexcused Absences15
4.3.	Student Absence & Homework/Test Taking Procedures16
4.4.	Tardies17
4.5.	Truancy17
4.6.	SARB/T: Student Attendance Review Board/Team18
4.7.	Academic Consequences for Chronic Absenteeism/Truancy18
4.8.	Saturday Schools18
5. Sch	ool Code of Conduct and Disciplinary Procedures19
5.1.	Student Behavior Expectations20
5.2.	Students with Disabilities21
5.3.	Responses to Misbehavior of the Student Discipline Policy21
5.4.	Detention22
5.5.	Saturday School22
5.6.	Parent - Teacher Conferences23
5.7.	Social Probation23
5.8	Administrative Searches24
6. STL	JDENT SERVICES
6.1	Admissions & Records25
6.2	Health and Wellness Services25
6.3	College Planning and Guidance25
6.4	School Meal Program and Application26
6.5	Parent Coordinator Services26
6.6	English Language Development (ELD) Services27
7. STL	JDENTS WITH SPECIAL NEEDS29
7.1.	Child Find Mandate29
7.2.	Special Education Assessments
7.3.	Individualized Education Plan (IEP)29
7.4.	504 Plans
7.5.	Special Education32
7.6.	English Language Learners
7.7.	Homeless Education Assistance33
8. STL	JDENT SAFETY AND RESPONSIBILITY

8.1.	School Cleanliness
8.2.	Restroom Policy
8.3.	Administration of Medication
8.4.	Medical Emergencies35
8.5.	Immunizations and Other Health Requirements35
8.6.	Campus Environment Policy
8.7.	Confiscated Items Policy
8.8.	Counseling
8.9.	Surveillance Cameras
<b>8.10.</b> Eme	Safety Drills and Procedures
8.11.	Student Driving Policy
8.12.	Special Care Plans
8.13.	Use of Pesticides
8.14.	Accommodations for a Lactating Pupil38
8.15.	Suspension, Expulsion, and Involuntary Removal Policy

# 1. INTRODUCTION

#### 1.1. Welcome Statement

Dear AIMS Families,

This handbook is designed to acquaint you with official AIMS District policies and to better help prepare you for a rigorous college prep environment and beyond.

AIMS K-12 reserves the right to adopt changes to its handbook at any given time as needed. Updates to this handbook will be communicated to all families and students and will be posted on our school's website at aimsk12.org.

#### 1.2. AIMS K12 College Prep Charter District

Year Founded: 1996 (Oakland, CA) Mascot: Golden Eagles School Colors - Red, Athletic Gold, and Royal Blue\* Number of Students: 1300 Website: www.aimsk12.org Email Address: Communications@aimsk12.org District Address: 171 12<sup>th</sup> Street Oakland, CA 94607 Office Phone Number: (510) 893-8701 Superintendent: Maya Woods-Cadiz Board President: Christopher Edington

#### 1.3. AIMS K-12 History

Founded in 1996, AIMS K-12 began as a middle school (AIPCS) by Native American families looking to retain a cultural connection for their children. AIPCS was Oakland's second publicly-funded charter school. In 2006, AIPCS became the first Oakland public charter school in Oakland to win recognition as a National Blue-Ribbon School. Later that year, AIPCS expanded to include a high school (AIPHS), and, in 2012, AIMS K-12 expanded to include an elementary school. As AIMS K-12 grew, the student body became increasingly diverse, and, in 2018, both our elementary and middle schools were recognized for nearly closing the achievement gap in African American students.

During the 2018-19 school year, the AIMS Board of Trustees (the "Board") took action to change the name of AIPHS to AIMS College Prep High School (AIMS HS). During the 2019- 20 school year, AIMS College Prep High School was awarded the A-G Award from Families In Action (FIA) with 100% A-G graduate rate completion for African- American students. Additionally, in 2020, the AIMS K12 organization received the California Charter School Association Hart Vision Award, recognizing AIMS as the Northern California Charter school network of the year. In 2017, AIMS HS began its first athletic program. Since that time, our sports teams have won 4 varsity championships, 3 varsity championship runner-up's, 5 JV Championships, 2 CIF-Oakland Section Championship Runner-Ups, and 8 students participated in the CIF State Championships over a two-year period. Students must maintain a 3.0 GPA in order to partake in AIMS sports programs.

### 1.4. Mission Statement

AIMS exists to prepare all students, especially those who have been traditionally underserved, to enter a four-year college after graduation from high school and complete at minimum a four-year degree.

#### 1.5. AIMS Credo

The Family	We are a family at AIMS K-12.
The Goal	We are always working for academic and social excellence.
The Faith	We will prosper by focusing and working toward our goals.
The Journey	We will go forward, continue working, and remember we will always be a
	part of the AIMS K-12 family.

#### 1.6. AIMS Values

Excellence	Commitment to excellence in all that we do.
Wisdom and Knowledge	Pursuit of wisdom and knowledge as intrinsically valuable.
Empathy	Recognition of dignity and worth of every human being.
Family and Community	Building of family and community.
Equity	Social awareness and justice that leads to action.
Legacy	The continued preservation and development of AIMS
	methodologies for 21st century learners and educators.

#### 1.7. AIMSTRONG

AIMSTRONG has developed into the official moniker of the AIMS K12 College Prep Charter District. When taken in its totality, AIMSTRONG best conveys the model AIMS student:

Academics: Academics is the first word in AIMSTRONG and is the cornerstone to future success. Academics means developing and growing our scholarship, our grades, our inquiry, our brains.

**Integrity:** Being honest and possessing strong moral principles. Integrity means being true to our best selves consistently.

**Mentorship:** Providing guidance, influence, and direction to your AIMS community. Mentorship is serving our neighbors, community and families, especially with our strengths.

**Strength:** The influence or power possessed by you to combat the rigors of academics and real-life while resisting being moved or broken. Strength is both physical growth and the will power to complete the work we begin.

**Teamwork:** The combined action of each group member doing their part selflessly to benefit the whole. Teamwork is being part of a group which has an agreed goal.

**Responsibility:** Moral, legal, or mental accountability and taking ownership for one's actions. Responsibility is when we own our real part of getting teamwork, family, and planning done.

**Organization:** Preparation and efficiency when coordinating and carrying out activities. Organization is both how we plan and what we do to get things done systematically.

**Nerve:** Displaying courage, power, control and steadiness under pressure. Nerve knows when to step out to make a change in a situation or plan.

**Grit:** To keep going to accomplish our plans, even when there are strong obstacles. Grit is best personified in our ability to be knocked down and to get back up again.

#### 1.8. AIMS Model

**Pedagogy and Practices:** In order for AIMS to meet our mission of successful acceptance to a four-year college or university, we have designed K-12 instruction toward the goal of mastery of the spiral progression of learning standards.

**Diversity and Inclusion:** We believe that each child has a unique talent and purpose. We see and celebrate differences, and do not tolerate bullying or prejudices.

- Every student has opportunities to learn individually and in groups.
- Teachers are expected to regularly examine their own biases with respect to student behavior and aptitude.
- AIMS functions as a school designed to serve traditionally underserved communities. The programming design of AIMS will prioritize the needs of these communities.
- Teachers are expected to support students in accessing the general education classroom whenever possible.
- Parent communications will happen with the support of translators whenever possible.
- Students are encouraged to share their cultural traditions at school functions.
- AIMS staff is committed to supporting students in practicing dialogue and critical thinking when both inspirations and conflicts arise.
- At AIMS, we accept and respect each other regardless of race, religion, or orientation.

**Learning Environment:** The AIMS Model classroom is one that is orderly and clean. We believe that an orderly classroom increases time on task for instruction.

Students are expected to help in the upkeep of their classrooms and school environment and teachers may assign students classroom jobs to help promote classroom culture and efficiency.

## 2. SCHOOL INFORMATION AND PROCEDURES

### 2.1. 2020-21 Academic Calendar

A copy of the Academic Calendar can be found online at aimsk12.org.

### 2.2. Leaving the School During the Day

AIMS College Prep High School is a closed campus. Unauthorized leave is not permitted under any circumstances.

Leaving the School during the Day: If you must pick up your child early for an appointment during the day, the parent/legal guardian needs to sign out a student or sign a note explaining the reason for leaving.

Students will not be released for early dismissal 15 minutes prior to the regular dismissal time unless previous arrangements have been made with the teacher, the site administrator, and the office. When picking up students early, the parent or authorized adult will be asked to complete an early dismissal form and the office will notify the teacher to send the student to the office for departure. Parents may not enter the classroom before the class has been dismissed without prior approval from the teacher or the office.

If a student is 18 years old or older: If a student is 18 years old, they are allowed to sign themselves out but they must inform office staff/teachers of the purpose of their leaving school. However, if they choose to sign themselves out, they must be fully aware that in the event they are cutting classes, they will be subject to disciplinary action. These absences will be marked as unexcused absences. In the event that a

student must leave school, a signed note from the student's parent is preferred.

### 2.3. Visiting the School

All visitors to school sites must report to the school office when entering and receive authorization to visit elsewhere in the school site (please follow Pandemic guideline for the 2021-2022 school year). While AIMS strongly encourages parent visits, classroom visits during school hours must be authorized by both the teacher and the administrator. Unauthorized persons will not be permitted in school buildings or on school grounds. The Head of School or designees are authorized to take appropriate action to prevent such persons from entering buildings and from loitering on school grounds.

#### 2.4. Emergency Contact Information -Online Form Needed

Every family must **submit** a new emergency card or confirm the information on the existing emergency sheet every school year before classes begin. These must be submitted online. Please **submit** a new emergency card immediately at any point during the year if any of the following information changes:

- Home address
- Work address

- Home, cell, work telephone numbers
- Doctor's phone number
- People who are authorized to be contacted in case of an emergency
- Telephone numbers of people to be contacted in case of an emergency
- People authorized to pick up your child from school
- Health and Vaccination Status

#### 2.5. Custodial Arrangements

Parent(s) shall provide complete information regarding the custodial care and visitation rights of their child(ren). Upon request, the parent(s) shall furnish to the Head of School a copy of any relevant court order so as to ensure the safety and welfare of the respective student. The parent(s) shall have a continuing duty to apprise the school of any changes in the custodial care of the student and of the issuance of any court order restricting or prohibiting parental or third-party access to the child.

### 2.6. Enrollment

After a student is accepted, they would need to complete the following steps:

Submit online Registration document with the following information:

- Student's name and Age Verification Document (e.g., Birth Certificate, Passport, Parent/Guardian Affidavit)
- Provide Immunization Verification
- Copy of existing Individualized Education Program (IEP) and record of prior special education services (if applicable)
- Transcripts
- Most recent SBAC scores. Students in grades 4th through 11th (if applicable)
- Most recent ELPAC Scores (if applicable).
- Most recent student report card from the previous school.
- Technology Agreement
- Emergency Contact Information Form
- Household Income Questionnaire
- Counseling Services Form
- Media Authorization
- FERPA (Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act)
- Attend Enrollment Orientation

New and returning students will need to complete the following steps:

Submit re-registration Application with the following information:

- Provide Immunization Verification
- Technology Agreement
- Emergency Contact Information Form
- Counseling Services Form
- Media Authorization
- FERPA (Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act)
- Field Trip Permission
- Home Language Survey
- Lunch Application

Homeless students:

The law requires the immediate enrollment of homeless students. Schools cannot delay or prevent the enrollment of a student due to the lack of school or immunization records. It is the responsibility of the new school to request all necessary documents from the previous school, and refer parents to all programs and services for which the student is eligible. For more information, please refer to the Homeless Student section.

### 2.7. Confidentiality of Records

AIMS K12 will adhere to all procedures related to confidentiality and privacy of records. In the event that a child enters AIMS K12 upon transfer from an existing district school, the child's cumulative records will be requested from the respective district. Upon exit from AIMS K12, the child's cumulative records will be forwarded upon request.

#### 2.8. Off-Campus Lunch Policy

Students are not allowed to leave campus during breaks or their lunch period. Outside foods may not be ordered for delivery to campus.

### 2.9. Lost & Found

Anything left or found unattended will be considered a lost item. Any items found on campus will be taken to the Lost and Found. The Lost and Found will be cleaned out every two weeks. Items not claimed will be donated or discarded. All items brought to school should be clearly labeled with the student's name.

# 3. SCHOOL POLICIES

### 3.1. Student Dress Code Policy

All students at AIMS in grades K-12 must adhere to this dress code while on the school campus. Teachers and administrators are responsible to ensure this code is adhered to. Students not in dress code will receive detentions and other applicable consequences.

Please refer to your specific school for guidelines.

### 3.2. Technology Policies

The use of technology on campus is an opportunity to enhance the learning environment and to deliver instruction.

Technology must be used for educational purposes. Students seen off-task or on inappropriate sites will have their electronic device confiscated.

Cell Phone Policy: Students must have their cell phones labeled. Teachers must collect cell phones at the beginning of the day or period as appropriate. Students are not to use their phones on campus. If an adult sees a student using their cell phone, it must be taken away and returned only to the student's parent/guardian. In addition to having the phone taken away, the student will earn a detention.

Teachers must collect all cell phones at the beginning of the day or the period, as appropriate.

Academic use, which must be with the prior approval of both the administration **and** the teacher.

Under all other circumstances, cell phones must not be seen on campus. If a cell phone is heard ringing or buzzing, it can be confiscated for the remainder of the day.

It is recommended for students to turn their cell phones completely off, and to put

**devices in their bags** before they arrive at school in the morning. Cell phones must be powered off to avoid any situations with their devices.

The school does not assume any responsibility for lost or stolen items.

Chromebooks:

Chromebooks are available for student use while on campus. It is the student's duty to protect and preserve the Chromebooks.

Damage to the Chromebooks due to negligence may result in loss of technology privileges.

Students are permitted to borrow Chromebooks or laptops from the office. Laptops or Chromebooks which are issued for student use will be checked out with their school ID, and must be returned in good condition at the end of the school year, or grades will be withheld.

In the case of Independent Study or hybrid learning the school will provide Chromebooks to students. Laptops or Chromebooks which are issued for student use will be checked out with their school ID, and must be returned in good condition.

**Printing Services:** 

Whenever possible, it is the expectation that students submit all assignments digitally to their instructors as required. Students in need of physical copies of their work may email their teacher regarding printing out copies.

#### 3.3. Textbooks/School Materials

Students will be issued textbooks and materials necessary for classroom instruction. These books become the responsibility of the student. Students must cover the issued textbooks and write their names in the designated areas. Damaged or lost books must be replaced by parents or paid in full. Unpaid textbook replacement fees may result in the school holding the student's records until the fees are paid.

#### 3.4. Parent Communication Policies

It is very important to ensure that communication between your home and the school is a continuous process. To stay informed of all meetings and events, please check the monthly calendar and the school website on a regular basis.

Communication is key to AIMS being a healthy environment for students and adults. Follow these tips to effectively communicate:

With Teachers:

Parents have an opportunity to meet with teachers at Back-to-School Night and Open House in the Fall.

Parents may receive personal phone calls or emails periodically from their child's teachers.

Parents will meet with teachers for a parent/teacher conference at least once each semester. All parents are encouraged to attend teacher conferences and/or to contact teachers to meet with them throughout their child's high school years.

Parents may contact teachers by written notes, phone calls, emails or communicate through Parent Square.

Parents may also make an appointment to meet with the teacher during their scheduled preps or open "office hours," or according to teachers' availability. We encourage all parents to be proactive in their communication with teachers, and not only when problems may arise.

You can contact a teacher by:

- 1. Calling the school and leaving a message on the voice mail system, and the teacher will return your call within 48 hours
- 2. Writing a note to the teacher
- 3. and sending with your student
- 4. Sending an email or parent square
- 5. Making an appointment to meet with the teacher during their scheduled open "office hours," or according to teachers' availability.

With the School

- 1. The AIMS website, AIMS Standard and handbook contain answers to many of the questions parents and community members may have. Please consult these prior to contacting the school with questions.
- 2. Parents may contact the school with written notes, phone calls, emails if they have questions or concerns, or make an appointment with the appropriate person to address your concerns.
- 3. Progress reports are given every three weeks, and must be signed by parent/guardian and returned to school.
- 4. Report cards will be distributed every nine weeks, and parents must meet with teachers if their student is failing, or if teachers request a conference.
- 5. Student progress, grades, attendance are also available on PowerSchool. Grades are updated on a weekly basis.
- 6. AIMS Newsletters will be emailed via Parent Square.
- 7. Memos and flyers are sent home on an as needed basis.
- 8. Back-to-School Night, scheduled in the Fall, is an opportunity for parents/guardians to meet their child's teachers, to get an overview of grade level curriculum and expectations, and to learn more about the school from the Head of School and your child's teacher.
- 9. Family Advisory Council (FAC) is the vehicle for parents to learn on a monthly basis about school activities and meet to support those activities.
- 10. Local Control Accountability Plan (LCAP) is where stakeholders learn about the budget and to provide input.
- 11. Board meetings are a time for the board to meet and discuss governance. Visitors are welcomed and protocols for behavior and structure must be followed by attendees.

With your child during the school day:

If you need to communicate with your child during school, call the office and leave a message for your child. That message will be given to your child. A child will only be called to the phone if it is an emergency.

Please make all carpool or after school pick up arrangements with your child before school.

### 3.5. Student Communication

- 1. Students must use their school email account while on campus
- 2. Students will use proper communication protocols to be heard and will not interrupt others.
- 3. Students will follow adults' directions.
- 4. Students will not use foul language, or participate in bullying, name- calling, or fighting.

#### **3.6.** Admissions Policy

Admission to AIMS K12 is open to all students who wish to attend the school as outlined in Education Code, section 47605(d)(2)(A). For specific admissions information, please log into the www.aimsk12.org website.

AIMS K12 schools are public charter schools that will not charge students tuition, as it is free to all who are admitted. AIMS 12 will not discriminate against any student on the basis of disability, gender, gender identity, gender expression, nationality, race or ethnicity, religion, sexual

orientation, or any other characteristic that is contained in the definition of hate crimes set forth in Section 422.55 of the Penal Code. AIMS k12 will also adhere to the McKinney-Vento Homeless Assistance Act and ensure that each child of a homeless individual and each homeless youth has equal access to the same free, appropriate public education as provided to other children and youths. AIMS shall adhere to all state and federal laws regarding the minimum age of students. AIMS k12 shall not enroll pupils over 19 years of age unless continuously enrolled in a public school and making satisfactory progress toward high school diploma requirements and is not over the age of 22.

### 3.7. Parent Involvement Guidelines

The involvement of parents in the classroom or at the school is greatly encouraged. Along with being a school volunteer, parents may visit the classroom as an observer. Parents are welcome to request an observation period at any time.

However, teachers have the right to refuse unscheduled observation requests. The best way to plan an observation is to follow these procedures:

- 1. Schedule a date and time with the teacher by leaving a message for them in the main office or contacting them during their office hours.
- 2. Explain the purpose for the observation.

Note: Observation times may be limited. During observations, teachers and support staff are not available for any one-on- one discussions or conferences. These meetings may be scheduled for a later time.

Our goal is to create the strongest possible partnership between home and school in order to increase student achievement and success. Parents are our most important partners in the road to student success. We strongly believe that students will find greater levels of academic success when their home and school share similar values about learning, develop a positive relationship and work together to build a strong partnership.

To ensure the development of authentic and productive relationships with parents, AIMS K12 offers a variety of opportunities for you to be involved in the academic life of your child at the classroom and school levels. We further demonstrate our commitment to forging genuine partnerships with all parents by offering high-quality family services, including a comprehensive parent workshop program.

#### Ways to Participate at AIMS

**Become a School Instructional Volunteer:** Throughout the school year opportunities will arise for you to volunteer in your student's classroom, in the school, and for special events. AIMS K12 encourages your involvement as a volunteer in the life of our school and welcomes your participation as a volunteer. We ask that you follow certain policies and guidelines as a school volunteer as outlined in the following section "School Volunteer Guidelines."

#### Family Advisory Council:

AIMS K12 has a Family Advisory Council (FAC)), which serves as an advisory forum for parents to engage the AIMS K12, staff and other parents. The council will consist of the Head of Schools, Parent Engagement Coordinator teachers, other staff members and parents. Students will also be encouraged to participate so that they may help shape school policy.

#### LCAP Advisory Committee And SSC:

The LCAP Advisory Committee and SSC

recommends modifications to the strategic plan to reflect changing needs and/or priorities. Also, the LCAP Advisory Committee will provide input on: LCAP, SPSA curricula and instructional strategies, staff professional development, the school budget, parent involvement, staff stipends, and the school calendar. The LCAP Advisory Committee and SSC will meet monthly during the academic year. Ultimately, the goal is to ensure that there is two-way communication between the school, parents and all its stakeholders.

Election of parent representatives and other community members are held during the fall of each school year. Nomination forms for parent and community members shall be distributed at each school site and sent home to parents. New members and alternates shall be installed by the October meeting.

Other special program/project committees may be established for specific purposes such as fundraising activities, special events, etc.

#### Participate in Parent Workshops:

Various Parent Workshops and school special events and activities will be held during the school year. Throughout the year the school may offer educational opportunities for the continuing education of parents/guardians. Such opportunities may include classes on parenting, health topics, open communication, job training, domestic violence and English Language Development. Other opportunities include families having the option to attend DLAC, ELAC, Wellness and Family Advisory meetings. All meeting spaces and workshops are open to families.

#### **School Volunteer Guidelines**

#### Volunteer Procedures:

Any person interested in participating in a school's volunteer program must complete the volunteer application through AIMS K12 Human Resources Department.

A volunteer for a single event that takes place for the duration of one day only does not need to submit an application but must be checked by a school administrator against the California Megan's Law online database at <u>http://www.meganslaw.ca.gov</u>.

The Head of School must confirm and verify that the volunteer has met all requirements, including:

- Completed and signed volunteer application
- Megan's Law clearance
- Tuberculosis test clearance (no more than two years old)
- Live Scan Fingerprinting required

Volunteer applicants need to be fingerprinted only once during their volunteer service. AIMS adheres to the California State statutes pertaining to supervised volunteerism in public schools. Fingerprinting clearance by the FBI and the DOJ is required for the following persons:

- Persons providing direct instruction to students regardless of the number of hours engaged in such activity, even if supervised by a certificated employee
- Persons volunteering in any school for more than 16 hours per week, regardless of supervision
- Persons volunteering for less than 16 hours per week under general supervision and whose duties require significant contact with students, as determined by the school principal, including the following:
- Lunch supervision assistants/food handlers

School volunteers are required to sign in at the school office upon entering the campus and sign out when they exit the campus. No person may provide volunteer service until all necessary clearances are verified by the school principal and the volunteer has signed a copy of the application.

#### **Volunteer Guidelines**

Classroom and student work is always confidential. Please don't discuss student problems with anyone except the teacher or Head of School. Try not to compare children within the classroom. Since there are as many methods as there are teachers, please do not compare different methods of teaching. There is no defined best way to teach. Work positively for the good of the school. Constructive criticism should be directed only to the supervising teacher or school administrator. When you are volunteering in the classroom, please remember that you are doing so under the direction of the teacher. Ask questions! If something is unclear, please ask for clarification. If you have any questions about volunteer policies and procedures, please contact the Administrative Assistant to the Head of School.

#### 3.8. Harassment, Discrimination, and Bullying Policy

AIMS K12 is committed to protecting its students, employees, and applicants for admission from bullying, harassment, or discrimination based on the actual or perceived characteristics set forth in Penal Code Section 422.5, Education Code Section 220 and actual or perceived sex, sexual orientation, gender, gender identity, gender expression, race or ethnicity, ethnic group identification, ancestry, nationality, national origin, religion, color, mental or physical disability, age, immigration status or on the basis of a person's association with a person or group with one or more of these actual or perceived characteristics, in any program or activity it conducts or to which it provides significant assistance.

AIMS K12 believes that all students and employees have a right to a safe, equitable and harassment-free school environment. As a school, we have an obligation to promote mutual respect, tolerance and acceptance. AIMS K12 prohibits any acts of discrimination, harassment, and bullying on any area of the school campus, at school-sponsored events and activities, regardless of location, through school-owned technology and through other electronic means, consistent with this policy. Bullying, harassment, or discrimination will not be tolerated and shall be just cause for disciplinary action.

For additional information, please read the Section on School Code of Conduct and Disciplinary Procedures.

#### 3.9. Administrative Searches

Administrators reserve the right to provide searches in accordance with state and local laws.

#### 3.10 Use of Student Images/ Schoolwork

The District often includes images of students engaged in school activities and events as part of outreach and information about our programs for parents, family, and the wider community. Community organization or partners value these images as compelling ways to share and urge support for the work of our teachers and students.

During the school year, your student may be photographed or filmed by District staff while participating in school programs and activities. If you have a special concern about the use of your student's image or name, please notify the school office and request to opt your child out of media and pictures related to district.

### 3.11. Media and Special Projects

There are times when schools may be featured in various news media. News reporters, photographers and/or film crews from TV, radio stations, newspapers, magazines, online publications, or other

media may wish to interview, photograph and/or film your child in relation to a story about our schools or students, such as a school performance, a sports competition, or other newsworthy events. Your child's name might be included in the report. We want you to know:

Media representatives must register immediately upon entering any school building or grounds when school is in session and a media representative who wishes to photograph students on school grounds should first make arrangements with the Head of School or designee.

• The district will not impose restraints on students' right to speak freely with media representatives at those times which do not disrupt a student's educational program.

Parents/guardians may, at their discretion, instruct their children not to communicate with news media representatives. Please discuss your wishes with your students if you do not want them to be interviewed, photographed or filmed by news media, on or off campus.

## 4. STUDENT ATTENDANCE

Consistent school attendance is critical to student success. Chronic absenteeism has been linked to an increased likelihood of poor academic performance, disengagement from school, and high school dropout rates - particularly among students of color.

Because of the vital link between students' attendance and academic success, we take pride in the fact that our school's attendance rates for students far surpass District and state averages. Students are recognized for perfect attendance each quarter. Attendance is a priority at AIMS, and understanding that some absences are unavoidable, this attendance policy outlines procedures for ensuring that consistent learning is not hindered by absences.

#### 4.1. How to Report an Absence

When your child is absent from school, please notify your child's school at 510-893- 8701 (K-8) and 510-220-5044(9-12).

When leaving a message regarding your child's absence please provide the following information:

- Student's name
- Date(s) absent
- Reason for absence
- Grade/teacher
- Your name and your relation to child
- Daytime phone number
- 1. Attendance is taken at the beginning of each class period. The office staff will call home daily when students are absent.
- 2. Once an absence is reported by a parent/guardian, the front office will notify the student's teachers.
- 3. Notifying a teacher or designee directly without first notifying the front office is not sufficient and will not excuse a student's absence.

### 4.2. Excused and Unexcused Absences

Students who are absent for any reason must attend Saturday School. Please be aware that the State does not reimburse the District for any absence. Every day a student is absent results in a loss of revenue to the District.

The District is still required to keep accurate records of student attendance and reasons for absences.

- 1) Absences are "excused" when they are due to:
  - a) Illness, quarantine, or medical, dental, optometric, or chiropractic appointment
  - b) Family emergency
  - c) Legal matter
  - d) Religious holiday or ceremony Pupils, with the written consent of their parents or guardians, may be excused from school in order to participate in religious exercises with prior approval by the Head of School [Education Code Section 46014]. Additionally, students may be absent to attend a religious retreat [Education Code Section 48205(a) (7)], not to exceed four hours per semester. Such absences are considered excused absences, and pupils are responsible for making up missed work.

Funeral services of an immediate family member (one day if the service is in California and not more than three days if the service is outside California).

- e) Jury Duty
- f) Illness or medical appointment during school hours of a child of whom the pupil is the custodial parent
- g) For justifiable personal reasons when the pupil's absence is requested in writing by the parent or guardian and approved by the Head of School or a designated representative pursuant to uniform standards established by the governing board.
- h) For the purpose of serving as a member of a precinct board
- i) For the purpose of spending time with a member of the pupil's immediate family who is an active-duty member of the uniformed services and has been called to duty for, is on leave from, or has immediately returned from, deployment to a combat zone or combat support position.
- j) For the purpose of attending the pupil's naturalization ceremony to become a United States citizen.
- k) Authorized parental leave for a pregnant or parenting pupil for up to eight (8) weeks.
- l) Work assignment for students who hold an entertainment work permit or who participates with a not-for-profit arts organization in a performance for a public-school audience.

The law limits the number of excused absences for a child holding an entertainment work permit to five absences per school year, each of which may consist of up to five days. CA. Ed. Code 48225.5.

2) Absences due to an illness exceeding 3 consecutive days require a note from a doctor or nurse excusing the absence AND specifying the amount of time excused. If no note is received, the absence is considered an unexcused absence.

**Note:** A student with an excused absence from school will be allowed to complete all assignments and tests missed during the absence that can be reasonably provided and, upon satisfactory completion within a reasonable period of time, shall be given full credit. The teacher of the class from which a student is absent will determine which tests and assignments shall be reasonably equivalent to, but not necessarily identical to, the tests and assignments that the student missed during the absence. If the work is not completed within a reasonable time, the student will receive no credit.

- 3) Any absence for reasons other than those listed as EXCUSED ABSENCES are **unexcused**, even if the parent calls in to excuse it. Absences unverified after 3 school days will be recorded as unexcused.
- 4) A prolonged absence due to any other unforeseen circumstance must be approved by the Head of School.

#### Dismissal Due to Illness:

A child may be sent home early from school if s/he is ill or appears to be suffering from an infectious or contagious disease.

Parents/guardians or emergency contacts listed will be contacted to pick up the child.

#### 4.3. Student Absence & Homework/Test Taking Procedures

A. Teachers will prepare homework for absent students so they can pick it up from the office to

limit interruptions in the classroom.

- B. It is the student and the parent/guardian's responsibility to contact their teachers directly to obtain a copy of all missing homework assignments.
- C. Students and the parent/guardian may notify the front office if they are unable to connect with their teacher within a 6-12-hour time period.
- D. If the students cannot get to school due to transportation issues, they should let the school know so we can try to provide a solution.
- E. Teachers will assign Saturday school to all students who are absent.
- F. Teachers will report class list/attendance grid discrepancies immediately.

### 4.4. Tardies

- A. Students will be marked absent if they are not present by the start of the class period, as determined by the master bell schedule.
- B. Students that are tardy must first sign in at the front desk before heading to class to ensure their attendance is updated accordingly. Teachers will not allow tardy students to join class without a tardy pass, which is issued after signing in.
- C. Students with a legitimate excuse, as determined by the aforementioned section on excused absences, shall be marked "Tardy Excused" when attending class late.
- D. Students who arrive after the first 30 minutes of class without a legitimate excuse shall be marked as "Truant."

### 4.5. Truancy

California Education Code 48260 defines a student as truant if he or she has any combination of:

- Three unexcused absences;
- Three unexcused tardies; and/or
- Three absences exceeding 30 minutes.
- 1. Students shall be classified as truant if absent from school three (3) full days in one school year, without a valid excuse or was tardy for more than any 30-minute period during the school day on three occasions during one school year, or any combination thereof.
- 2. Upon reaching truant status, the parent/guardian will receive the first "Truancy Notification" letter from the school and will be referred to the Student Attendance Review Team (SART). This letter must be signed by the parent/guardian and returned to the school within ten (10) days. As part of the SART process, the parent/guardian, student, teacher representative(s) and an administrator will meet to form a SST and consider a plan for correcting the attendance problem.
- 3. Upon reaching four (4) unexcused absences, the parent/guardian will receive a second Truancy Notification letter (to be signed and returned to school within ten (10) days and will be required to attend a follow-up meeting to consider a plan for correcting the problem.
- 4. Upon reaching five (5) or more unexcused absences and/or tardy truant, the parent/guardian will receive a third Truancy Notification letter and will be required to meet with the Student Attendance Review Board (SARB). The SARB may include an administrator, Board member, classroom teacher, and support staff such as psychologist and or counselor. It is the school's intent to identify and remove all barriers to the
- 5. student's success and will explore every possible option to address student attendance issues with the family. The SARB team will discuss the absence problem with the parent/guardian to work on solutions, develop strategies, discuss appropriate support services for the student and

his/her family, and establish a plan to resolve the attendance issue.

6. After continuous attempts to resolve, students may be referred to the district attorney's office. If the student is reported as a truant three or more times per school year, and does not follow the SARB's directive, the matter may be referred to the District Attorney for prosecution, and other appropriate action may be taken by the school, The parent/guardian must be notified of this action. (EC \$48262, \$48263, \$48263.5)

#### 4.6. SARB/T: Student Attendance Review Board/Team

All children between 6 and 18 years of age are required by California's Education Code to attend school and their parents have a legal responsibility to ensure their child's attendance.

The law also states that a student's refusal to attend school regularly can result in a referral to the School Attendance Review Board/Team (SARB/T), Juvenile Probation, and the Juvenile Court System. Additionally, parents who fail to compel their child's attendance may face criminal prosecution and penalties. (Education Code Section 48260)

At AIMS HS the SARB/T addresses chronic attendance and truancy problems. The SARB/T meets with students and families to collaborate, identify persistent attendance issues, and develop solutions to resolve these issues. It is a panel that may include but not limited to the school's SARB/T Coordinator, social/mental health services, community agency representatives, and a referring school site representative.

Prior to referring a student to SARB/T, the school will help the student remedy his/her attendance situation by referring the student to the Student Success Team (SST). Interventions may include counseling, mentoring, tutoring, after school program referral, behavioral support, wellness center referral and home visits. When school sites have exhausted their resources and attendance has not improved, a family can be referred to the SARB/T panel which will then schedule a hearing before a panel and the student and parent/guardian are required to attend.

#### 4.7. Academic Consequences for Chronic Absenteeism/Truancy

Students with unexcused absences or tardies that cannot be justified due to unforeseen circumstances will not be allowed to make up missing assignments or exams.

Upon reaching three (3) or more unexcused absences that cannot be justified due to unforeseen circumstances in any academic course in any given quarter, the student will automatically fail the quarter with a grade capped at no greater than a C-.

#### 4.8. Saturday Schools

Students who are absent for any reason, excused or unexcused, must attend Saturday School.

For more information regarding AIMS K12 Saturday School, please see the Section on Student Code of Conduct and Disciplinary Procedures.

# 5. School Code of Conduct and Disciplinary Procedures

AIMS K12 is committed to ensuring that employees and all individuals who work with or have contact with students conduct themselves with students in a way that is supportive, positive, professional, and non- exploitative. AIMS will not tolerate inappropriate conduct or behavior towards or with students by its employees or any individual who works with or has contact with students.

At AIMS K12 we believe that by demonstrating respect for each other, we can create a safe, caring and cooperative environment that promotes learning and celebrates the uniqueness of all individuals. AIMS K12 believes that all students have the right to learn. No student has the right to choose behavior that infringes upon the rights of others. We recognize the primary role of parents as the first and best teachers of their children. We also recognize the partnership that needs to exist between home and school. Our discipline policy is designed to encourage students to acquire and apply acceptable behaviors because student behavior is a key component of school culture and sets the foundation for academic achievement.

We expect that all students behave in a respectful way toward their teachers, any adults, their classmates, and the property of others. Additionally, students will be treated and spoken to respectfully and with care.

With a focus on community building, it is our goal that every student possesses a clear understanding of how their actions affect others. While our larger goal is to discourage misbehavior preemptively, when it occurs, we use missteps as opportunities for learning and reflection. Schools have developed behavior expectations, procedures, and policies that are consistent with a positive discipline model in which we use both kindness and firmness to cocreate relationships that include both care and

accountability. Systematic positive praise, reinforcement of desired behaviors, and community building structures are coupled with fair and equitable consequences for students who do not adhere to their responsibilities.

AIMS K12 Schools' approach to discipline includes: teaching school rules and social- emotional skills, reinforcing appropriate school behavior, using effective classroom management and positive behavior support strategies by providing early intervention for misconduct and appropriate use of consequences, and tracking discipline data to ensure that rules and consequences are being applied fairly to all students.

Upon enrollment and at the beginning of each school year, AIMS K12 families will each receive a copy of the Parent/Student Handbook in their Enrollment Packets and be asked to review the Handbook and agree in writing to abide by the provisions of the Handbook, including the school's discipline policy. The plan may include, but not limited to, day-to-day discipline including, school detentions, in-school suspensions, Saturday schools, disciplinary probation, and guidelines for suspension and expulsion. The student discipline policy will define student responsibilities, unacceptable behavior, and the consequences for noncompliance. In addition, school staff members review the discipline policy with new students and parents at the commencement of school each year.

Teachers will be trained during professional development meetings to use effective classroom management strategies to maximize instruction and minimize student misbehavior, and there will be school-wide systems for assigning both positive and negative consequences. Positive consequences include privileges such as lunch with teachers and free dress. Students who do not adhere to stated expectations for behavior and who violate the school's rules may expect

consequences for their behavior. Consequences may include, but are not limited to:

- Warning, verbal and/or written
- Individual conference with the teacher
- Loss of privileges
- Individual behavior contract
- Referral to the School Director or other school staff member
- Notices to parents by telephone or letter
- Parent conference, at school or during a home visit
- Suspension
- Expulsion

Staff shall enforce disciplinary rules and procedures fairly and consistently among all students. Corporal punishment shall not be used as a disciplinary measure against any student. Corporal punishment includes the willful infliction of or willfully causing the infliction of physical pain on a student. For purposes of the policy, corporal punishment does not include an employee's use of force that is reasonable and necessary to protect the employee, students, staff or other persons or to prevent damage to school property. Suspended or expelled students shall be excluded from all school and school- related activities unless otherwise agreed during the period of suspension or expulsion.

Any student who engages in repeated violations of the school's behavioral expectations, or a single severe infraction, will be requested to attend a meeting with the school's staff and the student's parents. The school will prepare a specific, written agreement outlining future student conduct expectations, timelines, and consequences for failure to meet the expectations which may include, but are not limited to, suspension or expulsion.

AIMS K12 is exempt from Education Code requirements and procedures related to student suspension and expulsion. Therefore, references in this charter to the Education Code are used as a guideline. A student may be suspended or expelled for any of the acts enumerated in Education Code § 48900, except for willful defiance, related to school

activity or school attendance that occurs at any time including, but not limited to:

- While on school grounds
- While going to or leaving from school
- During, or traveling to or from school- sponsored activities

AIMS K12 will be a positive and progressive place of learning. The discipline system is designed to create a culture of learning and the Code of Conduct (see Code of Conduct area below) is created to be preventative. Teachers will use a range of lower-level consequences (nonverbal cues, conferencing with the student, loss of privileges, etc.) before resorting to more serious consequences. However, we will have clear policies governing suspension and expulsion. Certain offenses will result in in-school suspension while other more serious violations will result in out-of-school suspensions. Violations - that put students and/or the school in grave physical danger - will be considered grounds for expulsion according Ed. Code 4900. Suspended students will also be responsible for making up all missed work within the specified timetable.

#### 5.1. Student Behavior Expectations

At AIMS K12, students are held accountable for their behavior. No one student has the right to disrupt the learning environment of their fellow class members. Students are interested in their education and helping keep the focus on that main goal. Students are aware that they impact other students in the classroom, as they transition, participate in lunch and study hall, and

stand in line.

With the instructions of their teachers, they choose to behave appropriately in those situations and others.

#### Students are expected to:

- Be diligent in their studies. Treat school property, private property, and other people with respect.
- Obey all school and classroom rules while at school, at District and school activities, and on the way to and from school.
- Follow all directions and directives given by any staff member.
- Dress according to the AIMS K12 dress code. All gang-related attire is prohibited.
- Use proper communication protocols to be heard and to not interrupt others.
- Not use foul language, or participate in bullying, name-calling, or fighting.

#### 5.2. Students with Disabilities

Generally, any student identified as a student with a disability pursuant to the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act, 20 1400-1482, is subject to the same disciplinary measures applicable to all students for violations of the code of conduct, except when the student's behavior is determined to be a manifestation of his/her disability.

#### 5.3. Responses to Misbehavior of the Student Discipline Policy

- Warning
- Detention
- Behavior Contract
- a) Students who have repeated behavioral problems need to have a behavior contract that describes the behaviors the student is supposed to engage in as well as the consequences. Parents and students must sign the agreement, and there must be a follow up meeting within four to six weeks. A referral may be made to SST to address the repeated misbehaviors.
- b) Parent Conference
- c) Counseling
- d) Loss of privileges, extracurricular activities, etc.
- e) Sending a student to another classroom for a limited period of time.
  - Behavioral referral forms will be completed by the teacher before sending a student out to a buddy classroom or to an administrator. The form will state why the student was sent, and what was done in the classroom to first stop the concern. A file of the forms will be kept in the office.
- f) Additional required hours at school: detention or Saturday School.
- g) Additional school work: extra homework, writing lines or copying materials, additional study/review.
- h) Community Service: Clean, organize; take out trash, sweep, etc. AIMS k12 will provide gloves and necessary cleaning supplies as appropriate.
- i) Communication tools: Students will write letters of apology to their families/staff to discuss poor behavior/performance
- j) Confiscation of prohibited items.
- k) Suspension or Expulsion in extreme cases with leadership approval

#### **Consequences Requirements:**

Consequences include the following for Detentions: Doubled detentions, banning from extracurricular activities (like sports, dances), parent shadowing, removal from classroom, apology to class for misbehavior, apology to parents and teacher for misbehavior.

#### 5.4. Detention

Detentions must be given until behavior improves. Detention forms must be used to ensure that the student, office, and teacher each have a copy. Detention sessions must be quiet and focused. Detentions are not optional at any level. See Additional Forms for a copy of a detention slip. There are a variety of reasons a detention can be issued. These include, but are not limited to:

- 1. Tardiness
- 2. Cutting class
- 3. Not returning homework
- 4. Unsigned memo/detention/report card/etc.
- 5. Missing classroom materials
  - Disorganization
  - Incomplete classroom job
- 6. Speaking out of turn
- 7. Talking in class
- 8. Out of seat without permission
- 9. Not following directions
- 10. Food/Drinks/Gum/Candy
- 11. Throwing/Kicking/Hitting/Teasing

#### 5.5. Saturday School

Saturday School is held weekly at each school site.

Saturday School can be separated into two categories: Academic and Restorative Justice. Academic Saturday School.

Academic Saturday School may be assigned by any teacher or administrator, often as a disciplinary measure with regard to low grades, missing work, or absences.

**Restorative Justice Saturday School** is for behavioral concerns, and is often assigned by a staff member or administrator. Restorative Justice Saturday School can also be assigned automatically, by having two detentions in one week.

#### 5.5.1. Academic Saturday School:

Evidence shows that increased academic instruction, tutoring, and study time can help support students in areas where they are struggling. For these reasons, as part of the AIMS Standard, we offer and may require students to attend Academic Saturday School in instances where academic concerns must be addressed.

Academic Saturday School may be issued under the following circumstances:

- Obtaining a C- or below in any academic quarter or semester
- To Complete Make-Up Assignments, Projects, or Assessments
- Any unexcused student absence or tardy truancy
- Placement on Academic Probation
- In need of improving their subject benchmark mastery, or statewide assessments
- At the discretion of the Teacher, Administrator, Parent/Guardian, or Student

Students will be assigned packets to complete any makeup school work, missing assignments, or to receive tutoring. Students should come to Saturday School prepared and ready to work.

#### 5.5.2. Restorative Justice Saturday School:

Restorative Justice is a theory of justice that emphasizes repairing the harm caused by criminal behavior. It is best accomplished through cooperative processes that allow all willing stakeholders to meet, although other approaches are available when that is impossible. This can lead to transformation of people, relationships and communities.

Students who have received two detentions in one week will attend Restorative Justice Saturday School. Students who have committed egregious violations of any part of the code of conduct will attend Restorative Justice Saturday School. Restorative Justice Saturday School may be assigned at the discretion of the Head of School.

Dialogue and other Restorative Justice practices can be used so that students can learn to resolve conflicts on their own and in small groups. Students can be empowered to make better decisions. Students will participate in campus community service in order to encourage character building.

#### 5.5.3. Absences from Saturday School:

Students may not be absent from Saturday School without a legitimate excuse and prior approval from an administrator. A legitimate excuse (lack of transportation, religious holiday, etc.) and a signed note from a parent or guardian are required for approval from an administrator or designee. Attending an AIMS or Non-AIMS sporting event or extracurricular activity is **not** a legitimate excuse to be absent from Saturday School.

Any unexcused Saturday school absence will result in an additional Saturday School. If unexcused absences continue, different disciplinary measures may occur.

#### 5.5.4. Academic Saturday School Procedures:

Teachers will receive a memo to distribute to students on the Wednesday prior to the upcoming Saturday School. Students must submit their signed memo by the following school day.

Students may only work on homework after they have completed their assigned Saturday School work.

#### 5.6. Parent - Teacher Conferences

Parent - Teacher conferences may be held as needed to allow parent, teacher, and student to address areas of concern and determine a course of action.

#### 5.7. Social Probation

At the discretion of the Head of School and/or designee, an AIMS K12student may be placed on social probation, which is defined as a period of time in which a student is

restricted from engaging in any AIMS K12 activities. Students can be placed on social probation for repeated disciplinary concerns or suspension.

Students on social probation may be prohibited from:

- 1. Attending or participating in any on or off campus athletic events
- 2. Prohibition of attending club meetings

Failure to adhere to the terms of social probation will result in a longer term of social probation or suspension.

#### 5.8 Administrative Searches

AIMS may conduct searches of students and items under the students' control (e.g., locker, backpack, purse) to ensure student and staff safety. Specifically, the purpose of these searches is to:

- Detect the possession of weapons or controlled substances
- Deter bringing weapons or controlled substances onto school grounds or during school activities
- Reduce the potential for violent incidents
- •
- Searches may be conducted under the following circumstances:
- Searches Based on Reasonable Suspicion If a student has engaged in conduct that
- causes an administrator to have reasonable suspicion that the student has committed, or is about to commit, a crime or has violated statutory laws or school rules, the administrator may conduct a search of that student. The administrator must:
- •
- Contact a parent or guardian and inform them of the search.
- Be able to articulate the reasons for his/her suspicion and the facts and/or circumstances surrounding a specific incident.
- Be able to reasonably connect the student to a specific incident, crime, rule, or statute violation.
- Have relied on recent, credible information from personal knowledge and/or other eyewitnesses.
- Ensure that a search based on reasonable suspicion is not excessively intrusive in light of the student's age and gender and the nature of the offense.
- •
- When conducting a student search based on reasonable suspicion, school administrators must adhere to the following practices:
- Conduct the search only if there are clear and specific reasons for suspicion and there are facts that connect the student to a specific incident of misconduct.
- Jackets, purses, pockets, backpacks, bags and containers in the student's possession may be searched to the extent reasonably necessary.
- Under no conditions may a body or strip search be conducted.
- Only school administrators of the same gender as the student searched may conduct the search.
- Searches based on reasonable suspicion must be conducted in a private area where the search will not be visible to other students or staff (except for a school administrator or designee witness, also of the same gender).
- The school can request law enforcement participation if necessary.

# 6. STUDENT SERVICES

#### 6.1 Admissions & Records

The Office of Admissions & Records is here to serve as a resource for admissions, registration transactions, academic records, enrollment verifications, and the production of a timely and accurate transcript.

To reach the office of Admissions & Records office please send an email to <u>enrollment@aimsk12.org</u>

### 6.2 Health and Wellness Services

#### A. School Nurse

The school nurse supports student success by providing health care through assessment, intervention, and follow-up for all children within the school setting. The school nurse addresses the physical, mental, emotional, and social health needs of students and supports their achievement in the learning process.

#### B. Social/Emotional Counseling

Students showing that they may be having a social or emotional issue must be referred to the district counselor using the appropriate form. Students are not to be in session without parent's written approval. The district counselor must be informed ASAP when there is a crisis situation. The following informational links go into more detail on services provided, procedures, protocols and the State Licensed Social Emotional counselors areas of experience in serving youth in the AIMS school setting:

Parental Permission form: <u>http://tiny.cc/60kksz</u> Counselors Services and Experience: <u>http://tiny.cc/r0kksz</u> To contact Mr. Castellano, email him at anthony.castellano@aimsk12.org

#### 6.3 College Planning and Guidance

All students at AIMS K12 are guided and supported to obtain college acceptances to the schools of their choice. Because of the rigorous course schedule and college support at AIMS K12, our students stand out from the crowd.

All students grade K-12 are supported by the College Bound Kids department. Grades K-8 have opportunities to participate in activities geared towards college exposure.

All Seniors will take a college planning course where they will work directly with the college advisor to craft college entrance essays, research schools, apply to scholarships, secure application waivers, submit college applications, submit FAFSA, and other college-related activities.

Additionally, AIMS will pay for 3-5 college applications per student. While students and their families choose their next steps after graduating from AIMS, being accepted to at least one fouryear school is required to successfully complete all AIMS graduation requirements to receive their diploma.

All Juniors will take an SAT/AP exam test prep class to better prepare for their standardized

tests. And all grade levels will be exposed throughout the year to college- related programming and extracurricular opportunities.

#### 6.4 School Meal Program and Application

All families should submit an Income Verification Form at the beginning of each school year, regardless of family income.

AIMS will provide free School Meal Program to all students. The meal program includes breakfast, lunch, and snacks. All families must complete an Income Verification Form for 2022-2023.

General Info, Application, Special Diet Accommodations & Contacts: Elementary: aimsk12.org/es-nutrition Middle School: aimsk12.org/ms-nutrition High School: aimsk12.org/hs-nutrition

#### 6.5 Parent Coordinator Services

The Parent Coordinator focuses on family engagement and equity by equipping parents with necessary information, skills, and resources to effectively navigate the school system, support their children's success in school and engage them in school leadership opportunities. Support is also provided to parents and caregivers in need of advocacy support and information to address concerns about their children. Please contact <u>Vanessa.Oden@aimsk12.org</u> for information about family support services.

At AIMS K12, families receive a full-range of comprehensive support and services.

**Case Management-** Families can connect with Parent Support services to obtain information to connect to resources in the community such as food resources, free and low-cost internet, and other relevant resources provided in the local community. They can also obtain support around topics that arise in the everyday lives of families and be referred to who they should contact in the school. Families receive support for meetings, translations, questions, and other key aspects in their lives as AIMS K12 families.

- A. Family Events- AIMS K12 hosts a wide range of family activities that promote family bonding, family mentoring, cohesiveness, and a family friendly environment across the district.
- B. Family Advisory Council (FAC)- The FAC is the vehicle for parents to learn on a monthly basis about school activities and meet to support those activities.
- C. Family Volunteer Days- AIMS K12 has several hosted days throughout the year where families participate in community service activities to promote bonding, volunteerism, and service in unity. There are several opportunities for families to get involved at AIMS K12.
- D. Family Education Classes- AIMS K12 hosts several family educations classes and workshops such as navigating child study habits, internet safety, child safety, communication, drug prevention, ESL, parenting and topics relevant to schools, families, parenting, and social-emotional topics.

- E. **Transitional Support-** AIMS K12 provides support to parents in transitions such as navigating moving through child development stages, as well as transitioning from elementary to middle school to high school and beyond. This support also assists with family transitions that a family may need support with during the school year.
- F. Liaison Services- AIMS K-12 Community Liasion serves as a bridge between schools and families, helping families navigate their journeys at AIMS K12 and advocating for the needs of families and their children.

### 6.6 English Language Development (ELD) Services

English Language Development (ELD) refers to an instructional program for students who are developing proficiency in English. English Language Learners (ELLs) refer to students who are identified by the Home Language Survey (HLS) with another language besides English. Please contact <u>Adria.Bani@aimsk12.org</u> for information about our English Language Development services.

- 1) **Supports For ELD Students:** Students who are identified as an ELL will be placed in mainstream classes with both designated and integrated ELD instruction.
  - a) Newcomers are ELLs who have just started school in the US and will be placed in ELD classes instead of ELA for 1-2 years.
  - b) Long Term English Learners (LTELs) are ELLs who have continued to be identified as an English Learner for more than 5 years.
  - c) Students received specialized services according to their English Language Proficiency Assessment of CA (ELPAC). ELD Instructional Aides support teachers in providing EL strategies to support ELs in mainstream classrooms. IAs are scheduled to provide intervention support during class and after-school.
- 2) Supports for ELD Families: Engaging with families of ELL students is vital to helping our students succeed. Parental involvement is the foundation of a child's education. AIMS K12 offers services to help families navigate through their child's experiences at AIMS K12.
- 3) English as a Second Language (ESL) class for parents-Parents have the opportunity to sign up for an ESL class taught by an AIMS K12 staff member. Class focuses on conversations on how to communicate in the school environment. Other topics include reading and writing for more advanced parents.
- 4) English Learner Advisory Committee (ELAC) is required if there are more than 21 English Learners at any particular school. Meetings are held every other month and open to the public. Elections are held to elect members that will represent each school at the DELAC meetings. Meetings are focused on the ELD programs, make parents aware of the importance of regular school attendance, etc.
- 5) The District English Learner Advisory Committee (DELAC) is composed of representatives from each school's English Learner Advisory Committee (ELAC). The committee's role is to advise the district on programs and services for English Learner students.

### 6.7 Protected Prayer

AIMS has a Protected Prayer Policy approved by our AIMS School Board. Students will be allowed to pray on campus and will be provided space if needed. Please see AIMS policy on our website <u>aimsk12.org/reports</u>

### 6.8 Title IX

AIMS prohibits unlawful discrimination (such as discriminatory harassment, intimidation, or bullying) against any student, employee, or other person participating in district programs and activities, including, but not limited to, those programs or activities funded directly by or that receive or benefit from any state financial assistance, based on the person's actual or perceived characteristics of race or ethnicity, color, ancestry, nationality, national origin, immigration status, ethnic group identification, age, religion, marital, pregnancy, or parental status, physical or mental disability, medical condition, sex, sexual orientation, gender, gender identity, gender expression, or genetic information, or any other characteristic identified in Education Code 200 or 220, Government Code 11135, or Penal Code 422.55 or equity or compliance with Title IX, or based on his/her association with a person or group with one or more of these actual or perceived characteristics (5 CCR 4610). Complaint forms are available on the district webpage at www.aimsk12.org. You may contact the AIMS Ombudsperson via email at eric.haar@aimsk12.org.

# 7. STUDENTS WITH SPECIAL NEEDS

For specific information about our special education services please contact Deborah.Woods@aimsk12.org

### 7.1. Child Find Mandate

The Individuals with Disabilities Education Act ("IDEA") includes the "Child Find" mandate, which requires AIMS K12 to identify, locate, and evaluate all children with disabilities enrolled in its schools. If AIMS K12 has knowledge that a student has a disability, or is suspected of having a disability and may need special education and related services, AIMS K12 must offer to assess the student. Indicators for when a student is suspected of having a disability, and AIMS K12 should thus offer an initial assessment.

#### 7.2. Special Education Assessments

A student may be referred for special education services at any time by AIMS K12 school staff, parents, or other service providers. Before a student can be assessed for eligibility for special education, or reassessed while receiving special education and related services, AIMS K12 must develop an Assessment Plan and provide it to the parents for their approval within 15 calendar days from the date of receipt of a written request for a special education assessment. Assessments must be administered in all areas related to the suspected disability by trained and knowledgeable personnel using sound instruments. For school-age children, the eligibility assessment must be completed within 60 days of AIMS' receipt of written parental consent for specified assessment activities and an Assessment Report provided to parents outlining required information. Under certain conditions, a parent may have the right to obtain an independent educational evaluation (IEE) at public expense. Please note that a student may demonstrate a disability, but may not necessarily be eligible for special education and related services. A student's IEP team will determine eligibility based on the requirement that the student's disability negatively or adversely affects his/her educational performance.

#### 7.3. Individualized Education Plan (IEP)

An Individualized Education Program (IEP) is a written statement that AIMS K12 must develop for each student who receives special education and related services. The educational program must be designed to meet the child's individual specific needs. Every child who receives special education services must have an IEP. The purpose of an IEP is to outline a plan for meeting a student's specific disability related needs that sets reasonable learning goals for the child and states the services that the school will provide for the child. The IEP is developed jointly by the school, the parents, and the student, when appropriate.

#### Nine Essential Elements of an IEP

Each child's IEP must contain specific information, as listed within IDEA, which includes nine essential elements:

1) **Present Levels of Performance:** A statement of the student's present levels of performance including how the disability affects the student's involvement and progress in the general curriculum.

- 2) Measurable Annual Goals: Measurable annual goals, including academic and functional goals, related to the student's needs, resulting from the student's disability, that will enable the student to be involved in and progress in the general education curriculum and that meet each of the student's other educational needs that result from the student's disability.
- 3) **Progress:** A description of how the student's progress toward meeting the annual goals described above will be measured and when periodic reports on the progress the student is making toward meeting the annual goals (such as through the use of quarterly or other periodic reports) will be provided.
- 4) **Special Education and Related Services:** A statement of the special education and related services and supplementary aids and services, based on peer---reviewed research to the extent practicable, to be provided to the student, or on behalf of the student, and a statement of the program modifications or supports for school personnel that will be provided to enable the student to advance appropriately.
- 5) **Participation in General Education:** An explanation of the extent, if any, to which the student will not participate with general education students in the general education classroom and in extracurricular and nonacademic activities.
- 6) **State Testing:** A statement of any individual appropriate accommodations that are necessary to measure the academic achievement and functional performance of the student on State and district assessments. If the IEP team determines that the student shall take an alternate assessment on a particular State or district assessment of student achievement, the IEP must include a statement of why the student cannot participate in the regular assessment and why the particular alternate assessment selected is appropriate for the student.
- 7) **Timing of Services and Modifications:** The projected date for the beginning of the services and modifications identified in the IEP, along with the anticipated frequency, location, and duration of the services and modifications.
- 8) **Transition and Post-Secondary Goals:** Beginning no later than the first IEP to be in effect when the student is 16, and updated annually thereafter, appropriate measurable postsecondary goals based upon age- appropriate transition assessments related to training, education employment, and where appropriate, independent living skills and the transition services (including courses of study) needed to assist the student in reaching those goals.
- 9) Age of Majority: Beginning at least one year before the student reaches the age of 18, a statement that the student has been informed of the IDEA rights that will transfer to him or her upon turning 18.

#### Who develops the IEP?

The IEP is developed by a team of individuals that include the parent(s), an administrator, general education teacher, special education teacher, an expert who can interpret evaluation results, and the student, if appropriate. The team meets, reviews the assessment information available about the child, and designs an educational program to address the child's educational needs that result from his or her disability.

#### When is the IEP developed and the IEP meeting held?

Assuming eligibility is found, an IEP must be developed by the IEP team and implemented for each student, within 60 days of obtaining written parental consent of the Assessment Plan. For

students already eligible for special education services, the IEP must also be reviewed at least annually thereafter to determine whether the annual goals are being achieved and must be revised as appropriate. An IEP meeting must be held within 30 days of receipt of any written request from a parent.

### 7.4. 504 Plans

Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 protects disabled individuals against discrimination. It does so by mandating that no qualified individual with a disability shall, on the basis of disability, be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of, or otherwise be subjected to discrimination under any program or activity of any entity that is a recipient of Federal financial assistance (34 CFR § 104.4(a)). AIMS k12 must establish and maintain services and accommodations for students with physical or mental impairments that substantially limit one or more major life activities in order to ensure that these students have equal access to education.

Section 504 accommodations and/or related services must be delineated in a Section 504 Plan formulated by the student's teachers, parents, members of the SST team, and a school administrator.

Examples of 504 Plan accommodations and/or services that AIMS must provide to students include:

- 1. Assistance with PE equipment for a student with mild cerebral palsy
- 2. Extra time on tests for a student with Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder (ADHD)
- 3. Nursing services for a student with Type I Diabetes
- 4. Use of an amplification system for a student with a hearing loss

A teacher, parent, guardian, or administrator can request a 504 Plan for a student. If a parent requests that their child be accommodated through a 504 Plan, you must follow through with a 504 Team meeting as soon as possible, even if you do not think the student needs a 504 Plan.

#### A. Requirements for a 504 Plan

In order to have a 504 Plan, a student must meet all three of these requirements:

- 1. The student must have a physical or mental impairment that gets in the way of learning or participating in school programs or activities. The "physical or mental impairment" can be any physical or mental condition or problem. It can be something that lasts for a long time, for a short time, or it might come and go. Examples of impairments include: cancer, chronic asthma, diabetes, seizures, ADHD.
- The student's impairment must affect at least one major life activity. Major life activities include such things as seeing, hearing, eating, sleeping, breathing, speaking, walking, thinking, learning, and working. Major life activities also include the operation of major bodily functions such as normal cell growth, the immune system, bowels, bladder, neurological, and circulatory functions.
- 3. The impairment must substantially limit a major life activity. The determination of whether an impairment substantially limits a major life activity requires an individualized assessment. An impairment does not have to prevent or significantly limit a major life

activity to be considered

4. "substantially limiting." For instance, if a student has a visual impairment that can be fully corrected by the use of ordinary eyeglasses or contact lenses, it will not be considered.

#### B. Essential Elements of a 504 Plan

In general, a 504 plan should include the following elements, all tailored to the child's individual needs:

- 1. Specific accommodations, supports or services
- 2. Names of the school professional that will provide each service
- 3. The name of the person responsible for ensuring the 504 plan is implemented

For additional information about IEPs and 504 Plans, please see speak with a school administrator, or Education Coordinator.

#### 7.5. Special Education

According to state and federal law, students with identified physical, emotional, learning, or developmental disabilities are entitled to a free and appropriate public education and have the right to placement in the least restrictive environment. They may receive special education services according to a written Individualized Education Program (IEP) or may receive specific accommodations based on a 504- accommodation plan. Questions regarding special education services or 504 accommodation plans may be directed to the Head of School. The overriding mandate in assessing need and delivering services is that the student should be taught in the least restrictive environment. Therefore, when a student is referred for special education, every effort is made to serve the student in the regular general education program.

#### The 504 Plan for Students with Disabilities

Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 is a broad civil rights law regulated by the Office of Civil Rights. The law's intent is to eliminate discrimination based on disability in any program or activity receiving federal financial assistance. Under Section 504, students with a physical or mental impairment that substantially limits one or more major life activities, including learning, are eligible to receive services and aid designed to meet their needs.

To evaluate a student's eligibility under Section 504, the school site administrator or designee convenes a committee of individuals, including the parent, who are knowledgeable about the student's individual needs and school history, the meaning of evaluation data, and accommodation options. If the committee establishes that the student has a disability requiring services under Section 504, a written plan is developed that informs what modifications and/or special services and aids are needed. Please contact your child's Head of Schools if you have a 504 request or concern.

### 7.6. English Language Learners

According to law, parents of limited English proficient (English Learner) students participating in a language instruction program shall be notified, not later than 30 days after the beginning of the school year, of the following:

- the child's level of English proficiency, how such level was assessed, and the status of the child's academic achievement:
- the methods of instruction used in the program in which their child is, or will be participating, and the methods of instruction used in other available programs, including how such programs differ in content, instructional goals, and the use of English and a native language in instruction:
- how such programs will specifically help their child learn English and meet age-appropriate academic achievement standards for grade promotion and graduation;
- the specific exit requirements for the program, including the expected rate of transition from such program into classrooms that are not tailored for limited English proficient children, and the expected rate of graduation from secondary school, if applicable;
- in the case of a child with a disability, how such program meets the objectives of the individualized education program of the child;
- information pertaining to parental rights

### 7.7. Homeless Education Assistance

The McKinney-Vento Homeless Education Assistance Act requires school districts to remove all barriers to enrollment, attendance and school success for homeless students. Assistance to homeless students and families is provided by the Operations Office. Students and families identified as homeless are provided with enrollment assistance, transportation to/from school, school supplies, supplementary academic supports, and referrals to outside agencies. A student identified as an individual with disabilities or for whom the Charter School has a basis of knowledge of a suspected disability pursuant to the Individuals with Disabilities Education Improvement Act of 2004 ("IDEA") or who is gualified for services under Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 ("Section 504") is subject to the same grounds for suspension and expulsion and is accorded the same due process procedures applicable to general education students except when federal and state law mandates additional or different procedures.

The Charter School will follow all applicable federal and state laws including but not limited to the California Education Code, when imposing any form of discipline on a student identified as an individual with disabilities or for whom the Charter School has a basis of knowledge of a suspected disability or who is otherwise qualified for such services or protections in according due process to such students.

No student shall be involuntarily removed by the Charter School for any reason unless the parent or guardian of the student has been provided written notice of intent to remove the student no less than five schooldays before the effective date of the action. The written notice shall be in the native language of the student or the student's parent or guardian or, if the student is a foster child or youth or a homeless child or youth, the student's educational rights holder, and shall inform him or her of the basis for which the pupil is being involuntarily removed and his or her right to request a hearing to challenge the involuntary removal. If a parent, guardian, or educational rights holder requests a hearing, the Charter School shall utilize the same hearing procedures specified below for expulsions, before the effective date of the action to involuntarily remove the student. If the student's parent, guardian, or educational rights holder requests a hearing, the student shall remain enrolled and shall not be removed until the Charter School issues a final decision. As used herein, "involuntarily removed" includes disenrolled, dismissed, transferred, or terminated, but does not include removals for misconduct which may be grounds for suspension or expulsion as enumerated below. Please contact

# 8. STUDENT SAFETY AND RESPONSIBILITY

## 8.1. School Cleanliness

Students have the responsibility of working to keep their campus clean. It is part of the AIMS Standard that we take pride in our campus and school, so AIMS K12 students should not only clean up after themselves, they should endeavor to leave the campus as clean as they found it at the beginning of the day.

## 8.2. Restroom Policy

- 1. By law, students must not be prohibited from using the restroom. However, AIMS k12 has the following guidelines in place to prevent students from abusing bathroom privileges: Except for cases of emergency, students should not use the restroom within the first and last 30 minutes of class. Students must also utilize their breaks and lunch periods and use the restroom during these times.
- 2. Students must sign in and out of the classroom when going to the restroom.
- 3. Inform the administrative assistant if the bathrooms are low or out of toilet paper, soap, paper towels, or toilet seat liners.
- 4. Students with medical related bathroom needs should complete a 504 plan with the school at their earliest convenience.

### 8.3. Administration of Medication

Students who need to take prescribed or over-the-counter medication during the school day may be assisted by designated school personnel or allowed to self- administer certain medication as long as it is

in accordance with law, AIMS k12 policies, and administrative regulations. It is necessary for the District to have a written statement from the student's physician and a written statement from the student's parent/guardian before (1) a designated employee administers or assists in the administration of any prescribed medication to any student; or (2) any student is allowed to carry and self-administer prescription auto-injectable epinephrine or prescription inhaled asthma medication during school hours.

It is vitally important that parents fill out new student medication forms every fall in order to have the most current medication information, as well as the current status of any health conditions. A separate form is required for each medication. Please contact the school office for the required forms. Update these forms should any of the information change during the school year.

Students who need to take prescribed or over-the-counter medication during the school day may be assisted by designated school personnel or allowed to self- administer certain medication as long as it is in accordance with law, and/or AIMS Board policies. AIMS K12 students may receive their medications from the front office or the school nurse. It is necessary for AIMS K12 to have a written statement from the student's healthcare provider and a written statement from the student's parent/guardian before:

- 1. A designated employee administers or assists in the administration of any prescribed medication to any student; or
- 2. Any student is allowed to carry and self-administer prescription auto- injectable epinephrine

or prescription inhaled asthma medication during school hours.

3. Single dose over-the-counter medication, such as aspirin, ibuprofen, or cough drops, may be given to students, with prior consent from parents.

### 8.4. Medical Emergencies

If your child is in need of minor first aid, it will be administered in accordance with District first aid training. If medical attention appears to be necessary, but not required immediately, the parent/guardian or other emergency contacts listed will be contacted to pick the child up. Should immediate medical attention be necessary, the school will call an ambulance. If a person is suffering, or reasonably believed to be suffering, from an anaphylactic reaction, trained school personnel may use an epinephrine auto-injector to provide emergency medical assistance. Every effort will be made to contact the parent or other emergency contact person(s).

### 8.5. Immunizations and Other Health Requirements

To be admitted to school, children must be fully immunized in accordance with the law. Children shall be excluded from school only as allowed by law.

If you need assistance or information on free clinics, call the Alameda County Immunization Project at 510-267-3230.

Parents are required to provide documentation that their child has been immunized against the following:

#### Kindergarten-12th grade

#### Polio

- 4 doses meet the requirement, or
- 3 doses for ages 4-6 years if at least 1 was given on or after the 4th birthday or
- 3 doses meet the requirement for ages 7-17 if 1 dose was given on or after the 2nd birthday

#### Diphtheria, Pertussis, and Tetanus (DPT)

- 5 doses meet the requirement, or
- 4 doses meet the requirement for ages 4-6 years if 1 dose was given on or after the 4th birthday, or
- 3 does meet the requirement for ages 7-17 if one dose was given on or after the 2nd birthday

#### Pertussis (Tdap)

 1 dose given after 7th birthday is required for 7th grade students and students new to the district in grades 8-12.

#### Measles, Mumps, Rubella (MMR)

- 2 doses meet the requirement; both must be given on or after the first birthday (one dose can be measles vaccine only; 1 dose must be MMR)
- -3 doses meet the require Measles, Mumps, Rubella (MMR)

#### Hepatitis B

- 3 doses meet the requirement, or
- 2 doses of 2-dose formulation meet the requirement for ages 11-15 (must be documented as a

2-dose formulation of Hepatitis B vaccine)

#### Varicella (chickenpox)

- 1 dose required in kindergarten through sixth grade (2010-2011 school year) or students under age 13 entering a California school for the first time, or
- No dose is required if a physician or clinic has documented on the child's immunization card "had disease"

## 8.6. Campus Environment Policy

#### Weapons Policy:

Students, parents and teachers are forbidden to have weapons or look-alike weapons on campus. Possession of a firearm, whether loaded or unloaded, (including pellet-type guns) or other weapons such as pocket knives can carry severe disciplinary action up to permanent removal from AIMS K12.

The Federal Gun Free Safe Schools Act and California law prohibit the possession of firearms on school campuses. Pursuant to these laws, any student found in possession of a firearm will be subject to arrest and will be recommended for expulsion immediately.

Upon a finding that the student was in

possession of a firearm, the school's governing board shall expel the student. The term of expulsion shall be one year.

Possession includes, but is not limited to, storage in lockers, purses, backpacks, or automobiles.

#### Smoke-free Environment Policy:

AIMS K12 maintains a smoke-free environment, so smoking, including the use of vaping devices is not allowed on campus. Students who engage in smoking on campus are subject to disciplinary action.

#### Alcohol/Drugs Policy:

AIMS believes the use of alcohol or other drugs adversely affects a student's ability to achieve academic success, is physically and emotionally harmful, and has serious social and legal consequences. For these reasons, these substances are prohibited on campus, and AIMS K12 will make every effort to assist students and families in reducing the use of these substances. AIMS perceives this effort to be an important step towards preventing violence, promoting school safety, and creating a disciplined environment conducive to learning.

#### **Enforcement/Discipline:**

The Head of School or designee shall take appropriate action for violation of any of the policies concerning weapons, smoking, or

possession, use or sale of alcohol and/or other drugs and related paraphernalia on school grounds, at school events, or in any situation in which the school is responsible for the conduct and well-being of students. School authorities may search students and school properties for the possession of alcohol and other drugs in accordance with law, Board policy, and administrative regulations.

Students possessing, using or selling alcohol or other drugs or related paraphernalia at school or at a school event shall be subject to disciplinary procedures, including suspension or expulsion in accordance with law, Board policy, and administrative regulations. Such students also may be referred to an appropriate rehabilitation program.

## 8.7. Confiscated Items Policy

Any and all Items that are not allowed according to AIMS K12 rules and policies will be confiscated. The administrators will keep the item until the parent/guardian comes to retrieve it. On the first confiscation, the student will receive one detention. On the second, they will receive an additional two. On the third, the student will receive an additional three detentions and in-house suspension.

## 8.8. Counseling

AIMS K12 provides social emotional counseling for students. If needed, please speak to your Head of School for a referral.

### 8.9. Surveillance Cameras

For the safety of students and staff, surveillance cameras that include video only (no audio) are installed in several locations on AIMS K12 campuses. Surveillance cameras are not located inside any school bathrooms or locker rooms. Surveillance videos are viewed by school administrators and may also be viewed by police, as allowed by law, and used as evidence in disciplinary matters.

### 8.10. Safety Drills and Procedures

Each school site is required to hold regular fire, earthquake, and lockdown drills. The purpose of these drills is to provide students and staff practice with evacuation, lockdown, and shelter-inplace procedures. Additionally, AIMS K12 has a comprehensive school safety plan. which includes emergency preparedness, available for review. District staff has received training in armed intruder preparedness.

Parents are asked to make sure that their students actively participate and take emergency drills seriously. These drills help make schools the safest place for students during an emergency.

Parents should be familiar with the school 's emergency procedures. Keep your cell phone with you to receive recorded updates on the emergency. Knowing where to go to pick up your child will save time and reduce anxiety. Parents should remember that schools have emergency procedures in place to protect all the students and that schools will follow these procedures during an emergency.

Parents should also remember that children look to them for guidance and support during an emergency. Parents who are calm and are prepared for emergencies can inspire children to do the same. This will go a long way to promote recovery and a return to normalcy. Parents who have questions about their school 's emergency procedures are encouraged to contact the school 's administration.

- A. Fire Emergency Procedures Every school practice this procedure once each month.
- B. Earthquake Emergency Procedures Every school has earthquake preparedness procedures in place and
- C. practices this procedure once each semester.
- D. Lockdown Procedures At least once a year, schools practice how they will respond to a threa including active shooter on or near the campus
- E. Shelter- in-Place Drill At least once a year, schools practice how they will respond to an

environmental hazard on or near the campus.

F. Evacuation Procedures - At least once a year, the school practices evacuation procedure along with the fire drill.

#### **Emergency Preparedness Drills**

The school has developed a school emergency plan which is designed to ensure the safety of your students and all of the staff. The school implements regular emergency drills to ensure that all members of the school community know the plan.

Teachers will review emergency preparedness procedures with the students during the first month of school.

In case of an emergency during the school day, your child will only be released into the custody of those people who you have previously identified on the emergency card. Proof of identity is required. Those NOT identified on the emergency card can only pick up a student if the parent or guardian has sent a handwritten and signed note to the school notifying the school of this person's identity and proof of identification is provided.

8.11. Student Driving Policy

Students are not allowed to drive on campus or to park on campus without prior permission. After obtaining approval to drive to school, they must also apply for a parking permit to park on campus.

Student and Family Privacy Rights Board Policy mandates that personal information concerning students and their families should be kept private in accordance with the law. Parents have the right to exempt their children from participating in

(a) surveys that request personal information, and/or (b) physical exams or screenings. Students are screened for vision and hearing in grades K, 2, 5, 8, and 10 and by teacher referral. Parents must submit a note in writing to the school in order to opt out of vision and hearing screening.

### 8.12. Special Care Plans

Students with conditions requiring special care during their school day must have a physician signed care plan on file in the school office to guide designated school personnel in procedures required for the student's health and safety. Care plans for diabetes, seizures, asthma, and severe allergies are to be completed by the student's medical provider on at least an annual basis and as the student's care needs change.

### 8.13. Use of Pesticides

Should a situation arise where pesticide use is unavoidable, all applicable City of Oakland requirements are observed, signs are posted 24 hours in advance of the pesticide application, and remain in place 72 hours after the pesticide application.

### 8.14. Accommodations for a Lactating Pupil

Reasonable accommodations are provided to a lactating student on a school campus to allow the

student to express breast milk, breastfeed an infant, or address other needs related to breastfeeding. A lactating student may seek assistance regarding accommodations from the School Nurse.

#### **Uniform Complaint Policy**

<u>Uniform Complaint Policy and Procedures</u> can be found at <u>aimsk12.org/reports</u> all complaints must be submitted using the <u>Uniform Complaint Form</u>.

## 8.15. Suspension, Expulsion, and Involuntary Removal Policy

All schools within the AIMS family adhere to the following procedures with regard to student suspension, expulsion and involuntary removal. Though the AIMS K12 administration permits a certain level of discretion in determining the appropriate disciplinary actions on a case-by-case basis, all schools operate within certain parameters. Those parameters are outlined in this policy and are aligned with each of the school's charters.

A pupil may be suspended or expelled for acts that are enumerated herein and related to a school activity or school attendance that occur at any time, including, but not limited to, any of the following:

- 1. While on school grounds.
- 2. While going to or coming from school.
- 3. During the lunch period whether on or off the campus.
- 4. During, or while going to or coming from, a school-sponsored activity.

### Grounds for Suspension and Expulsion

Out of school suspension is a disciplinary measure that must be executed when extreme safety concerns or egregious behavior have been displayed.

In the case of fights or other acts of violence, suspension is automatic.

With the exception of extreme concerns (at the determination of the Head of Schools or their designate), generally, suspensions will not be more than two days.

#### In-School Suspension:

**Suspension** - Out of school suspension is a last resort action. Buddy classroom placement should be utilized. Students should first have detentions and Saturday School prior to most suspensions. Parent shadowing should be used prior to most suspensions. In-house suspension should be used prior to most suspensions. In the case of fights or other acts of violence, suspension is automatic. Actions leading up to expulsion warrant suspension. With the exception of extreme concerns, suspensions shall not be more than two days.

A student identified as an individual with disabilities or for whom the Charter School has a basis of knowledge of a suspected disability pursuant to the Individuals with Disabilities Education Improvement Act of 2004 ("IDEA") or who is qualified for services under Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 ("Section 504") is subject to the same grounds for suspension and expulsion and is accorded the same due process procedures applicable to general education students except when federal and state law mandates additional or different procedures. The

Charter School will follow all applicable federal and state laws including but not limited to the California Education Code, when imposing any form of discipline on a student identified as an individual with disabilities or for whom the Charter School has a basis of knowledge of a suspected disability or who is otherwise qualified for such services or protections in according due process to such students.

No student shall be involuntarily removed by the Charter School for any reason unless the parent or guardian of the student has been provided written notice of intent to remove the student no less than five schooldays before the effective date of the action. The written notice shall be in the native language of the student or the student's parent or guardian or, if the student is a foster child or youth or a homeless child or youth, the

student's educational rights holder, and shall inform him or her of the basis for which the pupil is being involuntarily removed and his or her right to request a hearing to challenge the involuntary removal. If a parent, guardian, or educational rights holder requests a hearing, the AIMS K12 shall utilize the same hearing procedures specified below for expulsions, before the effective date of the action to involuntarily remove the

student. If the student's parent, guardian, or educational rights holder requests a hearing, the student shall remain enrolled and shall not be removed until AIMS K12 issues a final decision. As used herein, "involuntarily removed" includes disenrolled, dismissed, transferred, or terminated, but does not include removals for misconduct which may be grounds for suspension or expulsion as enumerated below.

## Suspension/Discretionary Expulsion Conduct

The Head of School or designee may suspend from school or recommend for expulsion a pupil if he or she determines that the pupil has committed one of the following acts:

- A. **Physical Injury or Violence:** Caused, attempted to cause, or threatened to cause physical injury to another person; or willfully used force or violence upon another person, except in self-defense. A pupil who aids or abets in infliction of physical injury to another may be suspended but not expelled.
- B. **Dangerous Object:** Possessed, sold, or otherwise furnished a firearm, knife, explosive, or other dangerous object, unless, in the case of possession of an object of this type, the pupil had obtained written permission to possess the item from the principal or the designee of the principal.
- C. Drugs or Alcohol: Unlawfully possessed, used, or otherwise furnished, or been under the influence of a controlled substance, an alcoholic beverage, or an intoxicant of any kind.
- D. Look-Alike Substance: Unlawfully offered, arranged, or negotiated to sell a controlled substance, an alcoholic beverage, or an intoxicant of any kind, and either sold, delivered, or otherwise furnished to a person a replica substance.
- E. Robbery/Extortion: Committed or attempted to commit robbery or extortion.
- F. **Property Damage/Vandalism:** Caused or attempted to cause damage to school property or private property, including electronic files and databases.
- G. Theft: Stolen or attempted to steal school property or private property.

- H. **Tobacco:** Possessed or used tobacco, or products containing tobacco or nicotine products, including, but not limited to, cigarettes, cigars, miniature cigars, clove cigarettes, smokeless tobacco, snuff, chew packets.
- I. **Obscenity/Profanity/Vulgarity:** Committed an obscene act or engaged in habitual profanity or vulgarity.
- J. Drug Paraphernalia: Unlawfully possessed or unlawfully offered, arranged, or negotiated to sell drug paraphernalia.
- K. Receipt of Stolen Property: Knowingly received stolen school property or private property
- L. Imitation Firearm: Possessed an imitation firearm. As used in this section, "imitation firearm" means a replica of a firearm that is so substantially similar in physical properties to an existing firearm as to lead a reasonable person to conclude that the replica is a firearm.
- M. Witness Harassment or Intimidation: Harassed, threatened, or intimidated a pupil who is a complaining witness or a witness in a school disciplinary proceeding for the purpose of either preventing that pupil from being a witness or retaliating against that pupil for being a witness, or both.
- N. **Prescription Drug Soma:** Unlawfully offered, arranged to sell, negotiated to sell, or sold the prescription drug Soma.
- O. **Hazing:** Engaged in, or attempted to engage in, hazing. For purposes of this subdivision, "hazing" means a method of initiation or pre-initiation into a pupil organization or body, whether or not the organization or body is officially recognized by an educational institution, which is likely to cause serious bodily injury or personal degradation or disgrace resulting in physical or mental harm to a former, current, or prospective pupil. For purposes of this subdivision, "hazing" does not include athletic events or school-sanctioned events.
- P. Bullying/Electronic: Engaged in an act of bullying, including, but not limited to, bullying committed by means of an electronic act, as defined herein, directed specifically toward pupil or school personnel.
- 1. **"Bullying"** means any severe or pervasive physical or verbal act or conduct, including communications made in writing or by means of an electronic act, and including one or more acts committed by a pupil or group of pupils directed toward one or more pupils or school personnel that has or can be reasonably predicted to have the effect of one or more of the following:
- a. Placing reasonable pupil or school personnel in fear of harm to that pupil's or school personnel's person or property.
- b. Causing reasonable pupil or school personnel to experience a substantially detrimental effect on his or her physical or mental health.
- c. Causing a reasonable pupil to experience substantial interference with his or her academic performance, or school personnel with his or her job performance.
- d. Causing a reasonable pupil to experience substantial interference with his or her ability to participate in or benefit from the services, activities, or privileges provided by a school.
- 2. "Electronic act" means the creation or transmission originated on or off the school site, by means of an electronic device, including, but not limited to, a telephone, wireless

telephone, or other wireless communication device, computer, or pager, of a communication, including, but not limited to, any of the following:

- a. A message, text, sound, video, or image.
- b. A post on a social network Internet Web site, including, but not limited to:
  - i. Posting to or creating a burn page. "Burn page" means an Internet Web site created for the purpose of bullying.
  - ii. Creating a credible impersonation of another actual pupil for the purpose of having one or more of the effects listed in paragraph (1). "Credible impersonation" means to knowingly and without consent impersonate a pupil for the purpose of bullying the pupil and such that another pupil would reasonably believe, or has reasonably believed, that the pupil was or is the pupil who was impersonated.
- iii. Creating a false profile for the purpose of having one or more of the effects listed in paragraph (1). "False profile" means a profile of a fictitious pupil or a profile using the likeness or attributes of an actual pupil other than the pupil who created the false profile.
- c. An act of cyber sexual bullying:
  - i. For purposes of this clause, "cyber sexual bullying" means the dissemination of, or the solicitation or incitement to disseminate, a photograph or other visual recording by a pupil to another pupil or to school personnel by means of an electronic act that has or can be reasonably predicted to have one or more of the effects described in subparagraphs (i) to (iv), inclusive, of paragraph (1). A photograph or other visual recording, as described above, shall include the depiction of a nude, semi-nude, or sexually explicit photograph or other visual recording of a minor where the minor is identifiable from the photograph, visual recording, or other electronic act.
  - ii. For purposes of this clause, "cyber sexual bullying" does not include a depiction, portrayal, or image that has any serious literary, artistic, educational, political, or scientific value or that involves athletic events or school-sanctioned activities.
- 3. Notwithstanding subparagraphs (1) and (2) above, an electronic act shall not constitute pervasive conduct solely on the basis that it has been transmitted on the Internet or is currently posted on the Internet.
- 4. **"Reasonable pupil"** means a pupil, including, but not limited to, an exceptional needs pupil, who exercises average care, skill, and judgment in conduct for a person of his or her age, or for a person of his or her age with his or her exceptional needs.
- Q. Sexual Harassment: The pupil has committed sexual harassment. The harassing conduct must be considered by a reasonable person of the same gender as the victim to be sufficiently severe or pervasive to have a negative impact upon the individual's academic performance or to create an intimidating, hostile, or offensive educational environment.
- R. Hate Violence: The pupil has caused, attempted to cause, threatened to cause, or participated in a "hate crime." "Hate crime" means a criminal act committed, in whole or in part, because of one or more of the following actual or perceived characteristics of the victim: disability, gender, nationality, race or ethnicity, religion, sexual orientation, or association with a person or group with one or more of these actual or perceived characteristics.
- S. Harassment, Threats, or Intimidation: The pupil has intentionally engaged in harassment,

threats, or intimidation, directed against a pupil or group of pupils, that is sufficiently severe or pervasive to have the actual and reasonably expected effect of materially disrupting classwork, creating substantial disorder, and invading the rights of that pupil or group of pupils by creating an intimidating or hostile educational environment.

- T. **Terroristic Threats:** The pupil has made terroristic threats against school officials or school property, or both. For the purposes of this section, "terroristic threat" shall include any statement, whether written or oral, by a person who willfully threatens to commit a crime which will result in death, great bodily injury to another person, or property damage in excess of one thousand dollars (\$1,000), with the specific intent that
- U. the statement is to be taken as a threat, even if there is no intent of actually carrying it out, which, on its face and under the circumstances in which it is made, is so unequivocal, unconditional, immediate, and specific as to convey to the person threatened, a gravity of purpose and an immediate prospect of execution of the threat, and thereby causes that person reasonably to be in sustained fear for his or her own safety or for his or her immediate family's safety, or for the protection of school district property, or the personal property of the person threatened or his or her immediate family.

I.Parent/Guardian will be notified in all cases of violations.

II.Administration will determine discipline based upon the following criteria:

- a) Seriousness of offense
- b) Circumstances of situation
- c) Student's prior disciplinary records
- d) Any other extenuating circumstances

### **Suspension Procedures**

The site leaders are afforded a great deal of discretion in determining appropriate punishments, **unless a mandatory expulsion offense is identified**.

Even if suspension is deemed appropriate, the site administrator may opt for supervised in-school suspension.

If the Head of School or Division Heads or designee determines that suspension is appropriate, a school employee shall make a reasonable effort to contact the pupil's parent or guardian in person or by telephone. Whenever a pupil is suspended from school, the parent or guardian shall be notified in writing of the suspension.

The Head of School or Division Heads or designee shall report the suspension of the pupil, including the cause therefore, to the Superintendent.

A parent conference will be scheduled to discuss the matter with the Head of Schools or designee. Whenever practical, the teacher or staff member who witnessed the offense will also be present. At this conference, the administration and the parent or guardian will discuss the causes, duration, school policy involved, and any other matters pertinent to the suspension.

Any pupil who is suspended for five days or fewer must complete all assignments and tests missed during the suspension within three school days of their return. Any pupil who is suspended for more than five days will have five school days after their return to complete all assignments and

tests missed during suspension.

Administration has the authority to lengthen the amount of time a pupil has to make-up his or her work, as appropriate in a given situation. Assignments submitted late will receive no credit.

### **Expulsion Requirements**

All 48900 offenses as spelled out in the California Education Code automatically warrant an expulsion hearing. Students may also be expelled for repeated excessive behavioral concerns. AIMS expulsion forms must be used in the process. Legal Timelines must be adhered to without exceptions. All relevant witnesses, teachers and administrators must be present at the hearing. Parents must be informed in writing of the expulsion. (This section also appears in the behavior section.)

Students who commit offenses that result in a recommendation for expulsion or mandatory expulsion, or whose conduct falls under "Suspension/Discretionary Expulsion" (excluding disruption or defiance) will be referred to the Head of School or designee. If a teacher observes disruptive or defiant conduct, the teacher will make a determination as to whether or not administrative intervention is required. Otherwise, they may follow the school's discipline policies to ensure proper student conduct.

To determine whether or not an offense meets the guidelines for suspension or expulsion, the Superintendent and the Head of School or designee will meet with the pupil and school employee who referred the pupil for discipline. At the conference, the pupil shall be informed of the reason for the disciplinary action and the evidence against him or her and shall be given the opportunity to respond. If an "emergency situation" exists, the pupil may be excluded from this meeting. "Emergency situation" means a situation determined by the Head of School or designee to constitute a clear and present danger to the life, safety, or health of pupils or school personnel. If a pupil is suspended without a conference before suspension, both the parent and the pupil shall be notified of the pupil's right to a conference. Unless an offense results in a recommendation for expulsion or mandatory expulsion, as a matter of policy, American Indian Model Schools consider suspension and discretionary expulsion a punishment of last resort. Suspension and discretionary expulsion shall be imposed only when other means of correction fail to bring about proper conduct. Therefore, our schools will first consider the appropriateness of other disciplinary avenues before suspending or expelling a student.

If a pupil has committed a suspension-eligible offense, then the Head has the authority to recommend expulsion. Expulsion will be used as a tool of last resort for students whose conduct is so egregious that it is unlikely to be changed by any other means and whose behavior poses a threat to the safety of a member of the school community or significantly limits the ability of other students to effectively learn.

In addition to any school action, suspected criminal activity will be reported to the police and appropriate legal consequences may result.

For purposes of notification to parents, and for the reporting of expulsion or suspension offenses to the CDE, AIMSK12 Schools will identify, by offense committed, in all appropriate records of a pupil each suspension or expulsion of that pupil.

AIMS K12 will notify the District of Residence within 30 days of all transfers, disciplinary or not.

For all students who are expelled, the school will contact the District of Residence to notify them of the terms of the expulsion.

### **Expulsion Hearings and Process**

The Head of School recommends expulsion by clearly defining the facts and situation in writing to the AIMS K12 Superintendent.

The AIMS K12 Superintendent decides whether or not to recommend expulsion to the Board.

Within 30 school days of a recommendation for expulsion from the Superintendent, the Board will hold a hearing to determine if it is appropriate to expel the pupil. The pupil may request, in writing, a postponement of no more than 30 calendar days. Any additional postponement may only be granted at the discretion of the Board.

Within 10 school days after the conclusion of the hearing, the Board shall decide whether to expel the pupil.

If compliance by the Board with the time requirements for the conducting of an expulsion hearing under this subdivision is impracticable, the Superintendent may, for good cause, extend the time period for the holding of the expulsion hearing for an additional 5 school days.

Written notice of the hearing shall be forwarded to the pupil at least 10 calendar days prior to the date of the hearing by the Board Secretary and shall include:

- a. The date and place of the hearing.
- b. A statement of the specific facts and charges upon which the proposed expulsion is based.

c. A copy of the disciplinary rules of the school district that relate to the alleged violation.

d. A notice of the parent, guardian, or pupil's obligation upon enrollment in another school district to inform the receiving school district of his or her status with the previous school.

e. Notice of the opportunity for the pupil or the pupil's parent or guardian to appear in person or to be represented by legal counsel or by a non-attorney adviser, to inspect and obtain copies of all documents to be used at the hearing, to confront and question all witnesses who testify at the hearing, to question all other evidence presented, and to present oral and documentary evidence on the pupil's behalf, including witnesses.

f. The Board shall conduct a hearing to consider the expulsion of a pupil in a session closed to the public, unless the pupil requests, in writing, at least five days before the date of the hearing, that the hearing be conducted at a public meeting. Regardless of whether the expulsion hearing is conducted in a closed or public session, the Board may meet in closed session for the purpose of deliberating and determining whether the pupil should be expelled.

A record of the hearing shall be made. The record may be maintained by any means, including electronic recording, so long as a reasonably accurate and complete written transcription of the proceedings can be made.

Technical rules of evidence shall not apply to the hearing, but relevant evidence may be admitted and given probative effect if it is the kind of evidence upon which reasonable persons are accustomed to rely in the conduct of serious affairs. A decision of the Board to expel must be supported by substantial evidence showing that the pupil committed the act(s) of which he or she is accused.

The final action to expel a pupil shall be taken only by the Board in an open session. Written notice of any decision to expel or to suspend the enforcement of an expulsion order during a period of probation must be sent by the board president or his or her designee to the pupil or the pupil's parent or guardian.

The Board shall maintain a record of each expulsion, including the cause therefore. Records of expulsions shall be a non- privileged, disclosable public record subject to FERPA. The expulsion order and the causes therefore shall be recorded in the pupil's mandatory interim record and shall be forwarded to any school in which the pupil subsequently enrolls upon receipt of a request from the admitting school for the pupil's school records.

### Suspending an Expulsion Order

The Board, upon voting to expel a pupil, may suspend the enforcement of the expulsion order for a period of not more than one calendar year and may, as a condition of the suspension of enforcement, assign the pupil to a school, class, or program that is deemed appropriate for the rehabilitation of the pupil. The rehabilitation program to which the pupil is assigned may provide for the involvement of the pupil's parent or guardian in his or her child's education in ways that are specified in the rehabilitation program. A parent or guardian's refusal to participate in the rehabilitation program shall not be considered in the Board's determination as to whether the pupil has satisfactorily completed the rehabilitation program.

During the period of the suspension of the expulsion order, the pupil is deemed to be on probationary status. The Board may revoke the suspension of an expulsion order under this section if the pupil commits any of the acts designated as Suspension/Discretionary Expulsion Conduct or violates any of the

school's rules and regulations governing pupil conduct. When the Board revokes the suspension of an expulsion order, a pupil may be expelled under the terms of the original expulsion order. Upon satisfactory completion of the rehabilitation assignment of a pupil, the Board shall reinstate the pupil and may also order the expungement of any or all records of the expulsion proceedings.

### **Readmission to the Charter**

An expulsion order shall remain in effect until the Board orders the readmission of a pupil. At the time an expulsion of a pupil is ordered for an act other than Mandatory Expulsion Conduct, the Board shall set a date, not later than the last day of the semester following the semester in which the expulsion occurred, when the pupil shall be reviewed for readmission. For a pupil who has been expelled for an act of Mandatory Expulsion Conduct, the Board shall set a date of one year from the date the expulsion occurred, when the pupil shall be reviewed for readmission, except that the Board may set an earlier date for readmission on a case- by-case basis.

The Board shall recommend a plan of rehabilitation for the pupil at the time of the expulsion order, which may include, but not be limited to, periodic review as well as assessment at the time of review for readmission. The plan may also include recommendations for improved academic performance, tutoring, special education assessments, job training, counseling, employment, community service, or other rehabilitative programs.

Any pupil who has been expelled and who seeks readmission, must submit a request to the Board President in writing no more than 21 (but no less than 7) calendar days before the end of the term of the expulsion. In addition, the pupil must

provide documentation that all conditions for rehabilitation set by the Board have been met.

Upon completion of the readmission process, the Board shall readmit the pupil, unless the Board makes a finding that the pupil has not met the conditions of the rehabilitation plan or continues to pose a danger to campus safety or to other pupils or employees of the school. A description of the procedure shall be made available to the pupil and the pupil's parent or guardian at the time the expulsion order is entered.

If the Board denies the pupil's request for readmission, the Board shall provide written notice to the expelled pupil and the pupil's parent or guardian describing the reasons for denying the pupil re-admittance into the school.